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9th November 2005

Dear Sir, 

CONSULTATION DRAFT OPEN SPACE CONTRIBUTIONS SPD

Introduction

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the above consultation draft SPD. 

HBF has one comment to make on the document and that relates to the standard charge of £475 per person. HBF objects to this on the basis that the justification and explanation for it is not clear. It is not possible to see how this figure relates back to the five tests set out in Circular 5/2005 meaning that the approach is not “sound” as defined in PPS12 paragraph 4.24 (tests iv & vii apply).

The Federation does not object to the principle of developer contributions, nor to their application to secure appropriate and necessary additional infrastructure in association with new residential development. However, this must be in accordance with government advice on planning obligations given in Circular 5/2005.

While the Federation supports aspects of what is being proposed it is concerned that overall the draft SPD lacks the necessary detail to justify in a sufficiently transparent and robust fashion much of what is being sought. Thus what results is little more than an arbitrary tax on development whereby contributions will be sought without paying proper regard to the ‘tests of reasonableness’ set out in Circular 5/2005. The draft SPD should pay more regard, and set out more clearly and simply, the relationship between what is being sought (based on the identified need for what is being sought and the nature and extent of existing open space provision) and the needs generated by the proposed development.  

Circular 5/2005

Circular 5/2005 sets out five ‘tests of reasonableness’ which requires all planning obligations sought by authorities to be:

· necessary

· relevant to planning

· directly related to the proposed development

· fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the proposed development and 

· reasonable in all other respects. 

Circular 5/2005 (paragraph B5) clarifies that in order to be acceptable planning obligations sought must satisfy all five of these tests. 

A Tax on Development

HBF is concerned that there is no differentiation in the application of this charge between those parts of the City well served by open space (and there are parts that are) and those that are not. This means that the contribution in these well provided areas will not be justified as it would not satisfy the tests. Similarly there is no differentiation in the charge regardless of whether the contribution is being used to fund a new facility or upgrading of an existing facility. Clearly the costs will vary enormously between the two yet the charge remains the same. 

Application of a Standard Per Person Charge of £475

Thirdly there is no breakdown given of the charge of £475 per person meaning it is not clear how it has been derived and so how it meets the tests. Stating merely that the figure has been set at this amount with no explanation of why or what it covers and how it has been derived is wholly unsatisfactory and again fails to meet the requirements of the 5/2005 tests. 

For example it would be unreasonable to apply the same charge in respect of the situations described above of surplus and whether or not there was to be new provision or merely upgrading of existing provision. By way of example there may well be a justification for a maintenance component to form part of the charge if a new facility was being provided but not if the contribution was merely being used to upgrade an existing facility. This is because there is an obligation already to maintain an existing facility. This obligation should not be passed to developers as it would not meet the tests. In fact upgrading an existing facility is likely to reduce maintenance costs to the council due to the upgraded facility being of a higher quality than what was there previously and so requiring less maintenance.

A ‘Sound’ Approach to Planning Obligations

It is fairly obvious in light of these comments that the approach is inadequately justified and is consequently unsound. Further explanation of the breakdown of this charge should be provided and it should be applied selectively and in accordance with the tests in Circular 5/2005 rather than as a standard tax on all development across the City.

I trust that these matters will be taken in to account by the council and that the document will be modified accordingly. I look forward to receiving a copy of the council's response to these objections in due course.

Yours faithfully,

Pete Errington

HBF Regional Planner, Southern Region

